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l. INTRODUCTION AND SUMMARY OF POSITIONS

This initial brief is submitted by Southern California Edison Company (“SCE”) in
Bonneville Power Administration’s (“BPA”) proceeding to allocate costs from its Oversupply
Management Protocol (“OMP”), docketed as OS-14. SCE is responsible for scheduling and
transmitting significant amounts of power from wind-powered electrical generation facilities
located within BPA’s Balancing Authority Area (“BAA”), specifically the Caithness Shepherds
Flat wind facilities, which are among the largest wind facilities in the country. However, SCE
does not own any generation facilities within BPA’s BAA, or serve any load within BPA’s BAA.
SCE has been an active participant in this proceeding, and SCE appreciates the efforts of BPA
and its staff working in an attempt to fulfill its obligations in a fair, equitable and lawful manner.

In numerous filings and statements, BPA has consistently asserted that its OMP is a “fish
and wildlife measure” necessary for BPA to comply with statutory obligations to protect fish and
wildlife under circumstances in which BPA has excess power. Section 7(g) of the Northwest
Power Act! dictates that costs for fish and wildlife measures, as well as costs incurred because of
BPA’s inability to sell excess power, must be allocated to power rates. The statute provides no
discretion. Attempts by parties to assign proximate cause to other factors, such as growth of the
wind generation industry, does not change this fact. The OMP is a fish and wildlife and excess
power measure, and is not, and has never been, a transmission issue.

Allocation of the costs incurred due to the OMP (“OMP Costs”) to power customers is
also the appropriate way to treat all transmission customers in a fair and non-discriminatory
manner, as required by Section 211A of the Federal Power Act (“FPA”).> Even in the unlikely
event that OMP Costs were deemed not to be “fish and wildlife” costs, none of the proposals
that allocate OMP Costs to transmission customers equitably allocate such costs across all
transmission customers and BPA’s native load, and therefore are contrary to the requirements of
Section 211A of the FPA.

! Pacific Northwest Electric Power Planning and Conservation Act, 16 U.S.C. Chapter 12(h), (“NWPA” or “Northwest
Power Act”).
2 Federal Power Act Section 211A, 16 USC §824j-1 (“FPA §211A™).
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In sum, both the statutory mandate of Section 7(g) of the NWPA and the comparability
provisions of Section 211A of the FPA require that OMP Costs be allocated to BPA’s power
customers. No other cost allocation will survive legal challenge, and adoption of any other

mechanism will simply mire the region in continued costly and time-consuming litigation.

1. BACKGROUND AND PROCEDURAL HISTORY

At issue in this case is the proper allocation of rates for recovery of BPA’s costs to comply
with its OMP. BPA states that the purpose of its OMP is:

to ensure the Federal Columbia River Power System (FCRPS) is
operated consistently with the “Clean Water Act” and the “Endangered
Species Act” obligations, as well as BPA’s obligations under the
“Pacific Northwest Electric Power Planning and Conservation Act,”
(under specific hydro and load conditions) and after all available
mitigation measures, such as those described in section 2 of
Attachment P, have been implemented. When these conditions exist,
BPA will issue orders to generators and replace scheduled generation
in BPA’s Balancing Authority Area (BAA) with Federal hydropower.®

In the OS-14 docket, BPA initially proposed a mechanism under which fifty percent of
such costs would be borne by power customers and fifty percent of such costs would be borne by
only one segment of transmission customers (BPA’s “Initial Proposal).* While this proceeding
was pending, however, the Federal Energy Regulatory Commission (“Commission” or “FERC”)
issued an order in a related proceeding partially addressing the proposed cost allocation
methodology (“FERC OMP Order”).”> In the FERC OMP Order, the Commission found that
BPA’s proposed cost sharing mechanism would result in unduly discriminatory rates for
transmission service.® The Commission further explained that it was “not persuaded that a 50/50

sharing of displacement costs results in comparable transmission service for displaced wind

¥ BPA’s Oversupply Management Protocol, version 4, available on line at
http://transmission.bpa.gov/ts_business_practices/Content/9_Redispatch_and_Curtailment/Oversupply mgt_protocol.
htm

* Fredrickson, et al., 0S-14-E-BPA-01.

> Iberdrola Renewables, Inc., et al v. BPA, 141 FERC { 61,234, at P 45 (2012) (“FERC OMP Order”), reh’g denied,
143 FERC 4 61,274 (2013) (“OMP Rehearing Order”). In the FERC proceeding, BPA filed its OMP, which was
conditionally accepted by FERC. In that same filing, BPA described its proposed cost allocation methodology in the
0S-14 proceeding for informational purposes only, without intending the Commission to rule on the merits of the cost
allocation methodology until the Oversupply Rate Case was completed.

® FERC OMP Order, at P 45.
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generators,” and therefore ordered BPA to submit a compliance filing “setting forth a methodology
to allocate displacement costs in a manner that equitably allocates such costs to all firm
transmission customers based on their respective transmission usage during oversupply situations,
or setting forth a different method altogether that ensures comparability in the provision of
transmission service by Bonneville.”’

Pending rehearing of the FERC OMP Order, parties to this proceeding had the opportunity
to file Narrative Statements (now entered into the record) proposing alternative cost
methodologies. The Narrative Statements filed by parties generally fell into three distinct
categories: (1) those proposing to allocate all OMP Costs to the transmission function and melding
the costs into existing transmission rates; (2) those proposing to allocate all OMP Costs to the
power function and melding the costs into the existing power rates; and (3) those proposing to
allocate all OMP Costs to the transmission function and developing a new rate based on the
generation within BPA’s BAA that is on line during the oversupply events.®?

After review of the Narrative Statements, BPA Staff submitted Supplemental Testimony,
proposing a new cost allocation proposal. In the Supplemental Proposal, BPA did not adopt any of
the positions proposed by parties in the Narrative Statements.® Instead, BPA Staff essentially
proposed to allocate costs to all customers using BPA’s transmission system during oversupply
event hours.™

Various parties filed direct testimony subsequent to the BPA Staff’s Supplemental
Testimony. Again, such testimony largely took the position either that all costs should be borne by
power customers or all should be borne by transmission customers.*! Notably, some of the entities
arguing that the OMP Costs should be borne by transmission customers interpreted the FERC
OMP Order as requiring, or at least allowing, the allocation of OMP Costs to transmission

customers.*?

"Id., at P 46 (internal citations omitted).

® See Parker, et al., 0S-14-E-BPA-02, p. 10, lines 20-25.

° Parker, et al., 0S-14-E-BPA-02, p. 3, lines 19-23.

10 See Parker, et al., 0S-14-E-BPA-02; Metcalf, et al., 0S-14-E-BPA-03, p. 1, lines 23-35.

1 See, e.g., Yourkowski, et al., 0S-14-E-RN-1, p. 1, line 19 — p. 2, line 1 (recommending allocation to power rates);
Bedbury, et al., 0S-14-E-WG-01, p. 17, lines 15-17 (recommending allocation to general costs of transmission
system).

12 See, e.g., Baker, et al., 0S-14-E-JP03-01, p. 4, line 4 — p. 5, line 11.
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Subsequent to the filing of testimony, the Commission issued the OMP Rehearing Order,
in which it explained that, contrary to the positions taken by some entities in testimony, FERC did
not address the issue of whether BPA could allocate these costs to transmission customers
pursuant to its governing statutes, nor did it make a finding that allocation of any such costs to
transmission customers was appropriate. Instead, the Commission clarified that:

With respect to the guidance provided in the Compliance Order regarding the

cost allocation methodology, we found there, and continue to find here, that

Bonneville has not demonstrated how a 50/50 cost sharing arrangement would

result in comparable transmission service for generating resources connected to

Bonneville’s system. Neither Joint Intervenors nor Bonneville raise any

arguments on rehearing that convince us that allocating half of the

displacement costs to wind generation that represents only a fraction of the

firm transmission service provided during oversupply conditions achieves

comparable transmission service consistent with the Commission’s directive.

Further, we emphasize that the Commission did not make any findings with

regard to a cost allocation methodology based on transmission usage during

oversupply conditions.™

The Commission went on to state that the “Compliance Order did not make, and should not
be interpreted as making, any determination as to the lawfulness, under any provisions other than
section 211A, of allocating OMP-related costs to transmission rates.”**

Subsequent to the Commission’s OMP Rehearing Order, various parties filed rebuttal
testimony, including BPA Staff, which presented a new proposal (the “Rebuttal Proposal”).
Unlike the position set forth in the Supplemental Proposal, which spread costs to all transmission
customers, Staff’s Rebuttal Proposal allocates OMP Costs only to transmission customers taking
power from generation within BPA’s BAA. Because the Rebuttal Proposal was first espoused in
rebuttal testimony, parties did not have an opportunity to address the proposal prior to this brief.
In addition, BPA Staff made clear that, in making the Rebuttal Proposal, it was not withdrawing
the Supplemental Proposal, but was offering another proposal for the Administrator’s
consideration.*®

To summarize, BPA Staff thus far has offered three distinctly different allocation

proposals: (1) the Original Proposal, allocating fifty percent of the OMP Costs to power customers

3 OMP Rehearing Order at p. 39 (emphasis supplied).
¥ OMP Rehearing Order at p. 41.
' See Metcalf, et al., 0S-14-E-BPA-03; Data Response to TC-BPA-2.
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and fifty percent of OMP Costs to one subset of transmission customers (the wind generators); (2)
the Supplemental Proposal, allocating costs to all transmission customers, including transmission
customers that do not have generation or load within Bonneville’s BAA; and (3) the Rebuttal
Proposal, allocating costs just to transmission customers based on their generation displaced
within BPA’s BAA during oversupply events. Some of BPA’s preference customers generally
support some allocation of costs to transmission customers. Virtually all transmission customers
on BPA’s system have argued that BPA is required by statute to allocate OMP Costs to power
customers.*®

I1l.  ARGUMENT

A Section 7(g) Of The Northwest Power Act Requires Fish And Wildlife Costs
And Costs Incurred Due To BPA’s Inability To Sell Excess Electric Power Be
Allocated To Power Rates

Stripped of rhetoric, it is clear that Bonneville’s OMP Costs can be categorized in only two
ways: They are (1) fish and wildlife costs incurred because of BPA’s responsibility to protect fish
from excess levels of total dissolved gas (“TDG”); and/or (2) costs incurred due to BPA’s inability
to sell excess electric power generated because BPA is prevented (due to its fish and wildlife
obligations) from reducing its generation to match available load. In either case, BPA’s governing
statutes dictate that these costs be allocated only to power rates. In the Northwest Power Act,
Congress clearly manifested its intent that the cost of both fish and wildlife measures and excess

power supply costs be allocated to power rates. Section 7(g) of the Northwest Power Act states:

Except to the extent that the allocation of costs and benefits
is governed by provisions of law in effect on December 5,
1980, or by other provisions of this section, the
Administrator shall equitably allocate to power rates, in
accordance with generally accepted ratemaking principles
and the provisions of this chapter, all costs and benefits not
otherwise allocated under this section, including, but not
limited to, conservation, fish and wildlife measures,
uncontrollable events, reserves, the excess costs of
experimental resources acquired under section 839d of this

16 See, e.g., Caithness Shepherds Flat, LLC, OS-14-E-CS-01, pp. 2, 4, 18; Iberdrola Renewables LLC, 0S-14-E-IR-01,
pp- 9, 29; Joint Party 5 OS-14-E-JP05-19 01, p. 2; Powerex Corp., OS-14-E-PX-01, pp. 7, 11, 17; Renewable
Northwest Project, 20 OS-14-E-RN-01, pp. 1.
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title, the cost of credits granted pursuant to section 839d of
this title, operating services, and the sale of or inability to
sell excess electric power.'’

The use in the Northwest Power Act of the phrase “shall allocate to power rates all costs
and benefits ...including conservation, fish and wildlife measures ... and the sale or of inability to

- 18
sell excess electric power”

sets forth a mandatory obligation to allocate fish and wildlife costs
and the sale or inability to sell excess power to power rates only.*® Accordingly, all costs and
benefits of fish and wildlife measures, and all costs and benefits related to “the sale of or inability
to sell excess electric power” to power customers, must be allocated to power rates. BPA’s own
characterization of the OMP establishes that OMP Costs are fish and wildlife measures required
because BPA has excess power that it cannot sell (or must sell at negative prices). The statute
makes it clear that under either of those circumstances, all costs must be allocated to power rates,
not to transmission rates.

On the face of the governing statute, BPA does not have discretion to allocate any portion
of the OMP Costs to transmission rates. The U.S. Court of Appeals for the Ninth Circuit has
confirmed the interpretation that Section 7(g) of the Northwest Power Act requires the allocation
of the enumerated power system costs, including costs associated with fish and wildlife mitigation
measures, to power customers.” As stated by the 9th Circuit in Golden Northwest Aluminum,
Inc.,” the NWPA requires BPA to “take into account its fish and wildlife obligations when it sets
its wholesale power rates. Rates must be high enough to ensure that BPA will recover its total
costs, including costs associated with ‘fish and wildlife measures.””

BPA itself has provided support for this position by stating in at least one Final Record of
Decision that Section 7(g) mandates the allocation of any benefits related to these categories (i.e.,

716 U.S.C. § 839¢(g) (emphasis added).

'8 Northwest Power Act, Section 7(g).

19 See, e.g., Northwest Forest Resource Council v. Glickman, 82 F.3d 825 (9" Cir. 1996) (noting that the term “shall”
in statutory construction constitutes mandatory action).

% See, e.g., Central Lincoln Peoples’ Utility Dist. v. Johnson, 735 F.2d 1101, 1123-1124 (9th Cir. 1984) (“Section
7(g) states that unless otherwise provided, costs and benefits, including fish and wildlife measures, shall be equitably
allocated to power rates.”); U.S. Dept. of Energy - Bonneville Power Admin., 36 FERC { 61,335, at 61,810 (1986)
(“Concerning the section 7(g) argument by the California parties [that section 7(g) of the Regional Act bars the
inclusion of fish and wildlife costs in nonfirm rates because it requires that such costs be allocated to regional
customers], we agree with BPA that the language and legislative history of section 7(g) do not support the California
parties’ interpretation. Section 7(g) refers simply to the allocation of costs to power rates and not specifically to
allocation of costs to firm power rates.”) (internal citation omitted).

2! Golden Northwest Aluminum, Inc. v. BPA, 501 F. 3d 1009 (9th Cir. 2007) (“Golden Northwest Aluminum, Inc.”).
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surplus power revenues) solely to power rates.”? Because Section 7(g) applies equally to the
benefits and the costs associated with fish and wildlife measures and the sale of or inability to sell
excess electric power, the costs of these measures also may only be allocated to power rates. Even
if the statute was not clear that BPA must allocate OMP Costs to power sales, it surely would not

be equitable to allocate some costs to transmission rates, but not allocate a share of the benefits.

B. Oversupply Costs are Incurred Due to Statutory Obligations to Protect Fish
and Wildlife and The Inability of BPA to Sell Excess Power.

BPA has consistently taken the position that the OMP is necessary to protect fish and other
aquatic species. When BPA cannot sell excess power (or must sell at negative prices) — i.e., has an
oversupply — it implements the OMP in order to prevent spillage and total dissolved gas levels
beyond those permitted by the Clean Water Act and numerous other relevant statutes.?® The first
line of the OMP itself establishes that purpose: “This attachment establishes requirements and
procedures used to moderate TDG levels in the Columbia River to protect endangered fish and

other aquatic species.”*

BPA’s Business Practice for OMP similarly states that the “purpose of
Oversupply Management Protocol” is “to ensure the . . . [FCRPS] is operated consistently with the
‘Clean Water Act’ and the ‘Endangered Species Act’ obligations, as well as BPA’s obligations
under the ‘Pacific Northwest Electric Power Planning and Conservation Act,” (under specific
hydro and load conditions) and after all available mitigation measures . . . have been

implemented.”25

%2 See, e.g., 2007 Supplemental Wholesale Power Rate Case, Administrator’s Final Record of Decision, WP-07-A-05
at 346 (Sept. 2008); 2010 Wholesale Power and Transmission Rate Adjustment Proceeding (BPA-10), Administrator’s
Final Record of Decision, WP-10-A-02; TR-10-A-02, at p. 308 (Jul. 2009) (“Section 7(g) of the Northwest Power Act
specifically requires that secondary sales revenues be equitably allocated to power rates. 16 U.S.C. § 839 e(g). Wind
Balancing Service is not a power rate. Thus, there is no need to revisit the issue of crediting Wind Balancing Service
with secondary sales revenues.”) (Emphasis added).

% See, e.g., Bonneville’s Interim Environmental Redispatch and Negative Pricing Policy, Administrators Final Record
of Decision, issued May 2011(“Environmental Redispatch Final ROD”), at p. 1 (“Environmental Redispatch is
designed to ensure BPA is taking all reasonable efforts to meet its legal responsibilities under the Clean Water Act [ ],
Endangered Species Act [ ], and court order [ ], as well as BPA’s legal obligations under its authorizing legislation,
such as the Pacific Northwest Electric Power Planning and Conservation Act [ ], the Federal Columbia River
Transmission System Act [], the Pacific Northwest Power Preference Act [ ], and the Bonneville Project Act [ ], under
specific hydro and load conditions, and after all reasonably practicable mitigating measures have been
implemented.”).

' BPA’s Open Access Transmission Tariff, Attachment P (Oversupply Management Protocol) (emphasis added),
http://www.bpa.gov/Projects/Initiatives/Oversupply/Pages/default.aspx.

% See, e.g., 0S-14-E-PX-01-AT03 (BPA’s Business Practice for Oversupply Management Protocol, v. 4 (effective
May 13, 2013)); Testimony of MacDougall, OS-14-E-PX-1, p. 7, line 12-14.
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This concept is echoed in BPA Staff’s initial testimony in this proceeding, which states that

the OMP is necessary because:

The Clean Water Act (CWA), the Endangered Species Act
(ESA), and associated court orders limit the amount of spill
over the dams to protect the river’s aquatic life, including
salmon, steelhead, sturgeon, bull trout, and other species
listed under the ESA, as well as non-listed species. Too
much spill injects dangerous amounts of nitrogen into the
water that can harm fish by causing gas bubble trauma. As a
result, the states of Washington and Oregon have used their
authority under the CWA to set water quality standards,
including total dissolved gas levels. In order to meet its legal
responsibilities under the CWA and the ESA, BPA must take
all reasonable actions to avoid excess spill and keep total
dissolved gas levels within the water quality standards set by
the states.?®

BPA has made similar representations in its pleadings before the Commission,? and in its Final
Record of Decision on its precursor Interim Environmental Redispatch and Negative Pricing
Policies.”®

BPA also has made similar representations in other forums. In particular, BPA Staff takes
the express position in its testimony that oversupply costs are eligible to be offset through the
provisions of Section 4(h)(10)(c) of the Northwest Power Act.® Section 4(h)(10)(c) specifically
applies to fish and wildlife costs, and not to transmission or other costs. For example, in response
to a data request, BPA provided copies of the annual letter submitted by BPA requesting recovery
of Section 4(h)(10)(c) costs, noting clearly that these are for allocation of fish and wildlife costs, as
well as the reply from the Department of Treasury approving such costs for fiscal year 2012,

including the express statement that, “The FY 2012 4(h)(10)(C) credits result from fish and

% Fredrickson, et al., 0S-14-E-BPA-01, p. 3, lines 6-14.

%7 See, e.g., Answer of the Bonneville Power Administration, filed in Docket No. EL-44-000, July 19, 2011, at p. 8
(“The Policies [precursor to OMP] are narrowly tailored to ensure that, consistent with Bonneville’s contracts, the
agency can meet its reliability requirements, its legal responsibilities under the Clean Water Act, Endangered Species
Act, and Federal court order, and its statutory responsibilities under the Northwest Power Act, when high stream
flows, wind generation, and insufficient load combine to endanger fish protected under Federal environmental law.”).
%8 Environmental Redispatch Final ROD, at p. 14 (“BPA would perform Environmental Redispatch only as a last
resort to avoid harm to listed salmon and other aquatic species during high water periods that result in overgeneration
in the BPA Balancing Authority Area and dangerous TDG levels in the Columbia River system, and to provide
options to reduce generation in BPA’s Balancing Authority Area in order to maintain system reliability, while meeting
its environmental and statutory responsibilities.”).

? parker, et al., 0S-14-E-BP-02, p. 14, lines 10 -19.
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wildlife costs incurred by Bonneville for (1) direct fish and wildlife program operations and
maintenance costs; (2) direct fish and wildlife program capital costs [], and cost of power
purchases made to replace the electrical system’s firm generating capability lost due to fish
mitigation measures.”®® Clearly, BPA continues to believe that such costs are fish and wildlife
costs, given that it will seek recovery for such costs under Section 4(h)(10)(C) and continue to
represent this as the case to the Department of the Treasury. BPA has consistently maintained that
the OMP is necessary as a fish and wildlife measure, taken when BPA’s system has excess power,
and the costs of such measures must be borne accordingly.

At least some of BPA’s public power customers have also acknowledged that these costs
are “fish and wildlife costs.” For example, the Western Public Agencies Group’s testimony states
that “We agree that the costs BPA incurs managing oversupply events can be categorized as fish
and wildlife costs.”® Similarly, Joint Party 3 (“JP03)* notes that the “cause” of BPA’s need to
displace other generation through the OMP is BPA’s obligation to operate the FCRPS for non-
power uses and to minimize spill to mitigate the creation of excessive TDGs.*®

C. Transmission’s effect on oversupply costs — if any — is not causal to the
oversupply problem and does not change the nature of the costs.

Despite the seeming clear recognition that OMP Costs are fish and wildlife/excess power
costs, various parties argue that other factors contribute to the existence of the oversupply
problem. For example, BPA Staff contends that the “cause of oversupply” is “the use of BPA’s
transmission system during oversupply events.”** Similarly, BPA Staff has stated that it is their
understanding that “BPA’s fish and wildlife obligations require mitigation of the effect that
integration of wind generation into BPA’s transmission system has on increasing the TDG levels
in the Columbia River basin during the fish passage seasons.”® These arguments are simply
attempts to recast the OMP in a manner that avoids the mandate of Section 7(g) and to allocate

costs in a manner contrary to express law.

% See BPA’s letter for calendar year 2012 and the Treasury Department’s response thereto, Exhibit 1 OS-14-E-SC-01.
%! Bedbury, et al., 0S-14-E-WG-02, p. 18, lines 4-5.

%2 JPO3 consists of the Public Power Council, Northwest Requirements Utilities, Industrial Customers of Northwest
Utilities, Eugene Water & Electric Board, Public Utility District No. 1 of Cowlitz County, Washington, and Alcoa Inc.
% Baker, et al., 0S-14-JP-03-02, p. 3, lines 1-5.

% Data Request Response to IR-BPA-15.

% Data Request Response to JP05-BPA-8.
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As BPA’s witnesses acknowledged in several responses to data requests, the OMP is not
the result of transmission availability or lack of transmission capacity, and BPA does not identify
any transmission reliability issues associated with the OMP.*® BPA Staff has confirmed that
oversupply events are not associated with transmission reliability.>” BPA Staff further confirms
that “oversupply is too much electricity relative to load, not a lack of transmission capacity.”
OMP is simply not a transmission issue.

Indeed, neither the addition of new transmission facilities within BPA’s BAA nor the
reduction in existing transmission facilities would have any impact in OMP Costs: Additional
transmission, without any change in load, would have no impact on the level of turbidity in the
FCRS or on BPA’s need to place its excess power supply because of its fish and wildlife
obligations.

Some parties to this proceeding argue that BPA’s adoption of open access transmission
policies, the growth of wind generation within BPA’s BAA, and other factors have the effect of
increasing the overall level of costs faced by BPA in managing its oversupply.*® But even if
accurate, these factors do not change the fundamental fact that, as BPA itself has asserted, the
OMP is a “fish and wildlife measure,” necessary for BPA to comply with statutory obligations to

protect fish and wildlife under circumstances in which BPA has excess power.

D. The Transmission System Act Does Not Govern Allocation of Fish and
Wildlife/Excess Power Costs.

In addition to making unconvincing arguments that OMP Costs may be attributable to
factors other than fish and wildlife, some parties to this proceeding attempt to ignore the clear
mandate of Section 7(g) by raising contorted statutory arguments that do not pass muster. For
example, JP03 argues that the Transmission System Act (“TSA”)* was in effect prior to the
effective date of the Northwest Power Act, and therefore the TSA supersedes the express mandate

within Section 7(g) that fish and wildlife and excess power costs be allocated to power.*

% See Mecalf, et al., 0S-14-E-BPA-03, p. 11, lines 16-26; BPA Response to Data Request CS-BPA-4, 0S-14-E-CS-
02-V01 at 9; BPA Response to Data Requests IR-BPA-9 and IR-BPA-10, OS-14-E-IR-02 at 2.

¥ BPA Response to Data Requests IR-BPA-9; Bean, et al., 0S-14-E-IR-01, p. 13, lines 6-8.

% Data Request Response IR-BPA-10; 0S-14-E-BPA-01, at 2, lines 12-13.

% See, e.g., Direct Testimony of Western Public Agencies, 0S-14-E-WG-01, p. 4, lines 3-14; Parker, et al., 0S-14-E-
BPA-02, p. 5, lines 5-10.

“0 Federal Columbia River Transmission System Act, 16 U.S. C. Chapter 12(g) (“Transmission System Act”).

“! See JPO3 Narrative Statement, 0S-14-P-JP03-01, at p. 13.
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Although Section 7(g), by its terms, does not apply “to the extent that the allocation of costs and
benefits is governed by provisions of law in effect on December 5, 1980,” neither JP03 nor any
other party has pointed to any pre- December 5, 1980 allocation that would govern these costs.
The fact that Congress specifically identified costs related to fish and wildlife measures and to the
inability to sell excess power makes it incontrovertibly clear that such costs are covered by this
provision. And, nowhere else in any of BPA’s statutes does Congress address allocation of fish
and wildlife measures before December 5, 1980. In fact, the legislative history of the Northwest
Power Act notes that there was no statutory requirement of any kind prior to the Northwest Power
Act or any affirmative role on the part of the Administrator “having anything to do with the fish
and wildlife resources in the river other than the general impact of NEPA.”* As such, the
suggestion that allocation of fish and wildlife costs were governed by provisions of law predating
the Northwest Power Act is inaccurate.

JP03’s argument that Section 7(g) does not apply to OMP Costs also is based on a fatal
logical flaw: JP03, without support, uses a tautology to define the OMP Costs as transmission
costs, and therefore (according to JP03), not subject to allocation under Section 7(g). However,
notwithstanding JP03’s attempt to rename the costs, they remain properly categorized as fish and
wildlife costs, subject to Section 7(g). JP03’s proposal to just “wish away” this result by calling
fish and wildlife costs “transmission costs” is improper.

Moreover, JP03’s argument fails under the rules of basic statutory construction. The
Supreme Court has found “time and time again that courts must presume that a legislature says in
a statute what it means, and means in a statute what it says there.”*® In Section 7(g), Congress
clearly and plainly dictated that the Administrator “shall allocate to power rates ... all costs and
benefits not otherwise allocated under this section, including, but not limited to, conservation, fish

and wildlife measures ... and the sale or inability to sell excess electric power.”

“2 Testimony of Messrs.” Scott, Short and Smith, HEARINGS BEFORE THE SUBCOMMITTEE ON ENERGY
AND POWER OF THE COMMITTEE ON INTERSTATE AND FOREIGN COMMERCE HOUSE OF
REPRESENTATIVES NINETY-FIFTH CONGRESS SECOND SESSION ON H.R. 13931, Serial No. 95-193 p.
282-283 (excerpt attached hereto as Appendix A for convenience of the parties).

*% Connecticut National Bank v. Germaine, 503 U.S. 249, 254 (1992); United States v. Ron Pair Enterprises,
Inc., 489 U. S. 235, 241-242 (1989).
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E. Comparability of Transmission Service Can Only be Assured by Recovering
OMP Costs From Power Customers.

In the FERC OMP Order, the Commission ordered BPA to set forth, in its compliance
filing, a rate methodology for the OMP that allocates displacement costs in a manner “that ensures
comparability in the provision of transmission service by Bonneville.”** The Commission held
that an allocation of 50 percent of OMP Costs to wind generators (and not to other transmission
customers) was not comparable service, and directed BPA to offer a different solution. And, as
described above, the Commission reiterated that its finding only addressed that specific proposal,
and did not prejudge whether any allocation to transmission customers would be permissible under
the governing statutes.*

Neither the Supplemental Proposal nor the Rebuttal Proposal result in an equitable
allocation of displacement costs or provide comparable transmission service that is not unduly
discriminatory or preferential with respect to at least one set of customers. Under both proposals,
transmission customers are asked to pay a rate equal to the rate paid by Bonneville’s own
generation, but the transmission customers are subject to interruption and receive a vastly inferior
service. Paying the same rate for inferior service does not produce comparability of rates or
services. Both proposals also discriminate between and among transmission customers. For
example, the Supplemental Proposal allocates OMP Costs to all transmission customers, including
transmission customers that have neither generation nor load in BPA’s BAA and do not receive
any credit for interrupted generation. Other transmission customers receive compensation for any
interruption from OMP. This disparate treatment does not produce an equitable allocation of
displacement costs.

The Rebuttal Proposal discriminates between and among transmission customers by
requiring them to pay for costs to cover payments to which only some transmission customers are
eligible to receive. For example, consider two otherwise identical transmission customers, one of
which sources power from a generator within Bonneville’s BAA and one of which sources power
from another BAA. The first would bear the cost of OMP, the second would not. Each of these
entities is attempting to make identical use of the transmission system — charging one entity for

OMP Costs and not charging the other is discriminatory.

“ FERC OMP Order, 141 FERC 1 61,234, at P 46.
*® See, e. g., OMP Rehearing Order, at P 41.
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Of the options proffered, allocating all OMP Costs to power rates is the only mechanism
that “ensures comparability in the provision of transmission service” and equitably allocates costs
to all firm customers.*® By allocating OMP Costs to power sales (as required by statute), BPA
ensures that all transmission customers receive comparable rates for use of the Federal
transmission system.*” All customers, whether public entities, thermal generators, wind
generators, entities providing third party balancing services, etc., will pay their share of
transmission costs for the transmission service they purchase, without subsidizing BPA’s power
sales or other transmission customers. That allocation of costs would be equitable and fair, and
would assure that no transmission customer is subsidizing another transmission customer with
respect to use of the transmission system.

Any allocation approach that attempts to place portions of the OMP Costs unevenly on
various segments of transmission customers creates a per se violation of the comparability
requirement. By following the requirements of the Northwest Power Act and applying such costs
to power rates, BPA can assure that all transmission customers receive transmission service at the
same rate, without regard to the costs for fish and wildlife remediation. It is the only solution that
meets statutory requirements.

IV. CONCLUSION

SCE respectfully urges the Administrator to allocate OMP Costs to power customers, as

required by the Northwest Power Act and other arguments contained herein.

Dated: August 28, 2013

Respectfully submitted,

Amber Dean Wyatt /s/ Carl M. Fink
Senior Attorney EB Energy Law, Inc.
Southern California Edison Company Ellen A. Berman
2244 Walnut Grove Avenue’ Carl M. Fink

Rosemead, CA 91770
Phone (626) 302.6961
Amber.Wyatt@sce.com

“® FERC OMP Order, 141 FERC 1 61,234, at P 46 (emphasis added).
*" SCE is not addressing in this brief arguments regarding whether the non-rate aspects of the OMP program violate
the comparability requirements of Section 211A of the FPA, but reserves all rights to do so in the appropriate forum.
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APPENDIX A

Excerpt from Congressional Record, Testimony of Messrs.” Scott, Short and Smith, HEARINGS
BEFORE THE SUBCOMMITTEE ON ENERGY AND POWER OF THE COMMITTEE ON
INTERSTATE AND FOREIGN COMMERCE HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES NINETY -
FIFTH CONGRESS SECOND SESSION ON H.R. 13931, Serial No. 95-193 pp. 282- 83
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PACIFIC NORTHWEST ELECTRIC POWER ISSUES

TUESDAY, SEPTEMBER 19, 1978

HousE oF REPRESENTATIVES,
SuBcOMMITTEE 0N ENERGY AND POWER,
.CoMMITTEE ON INTERSTATE AND FoREIGN COMMERCE,
Washington, D.C.

The subcommittee met, pursuant to notice, at 2:35 p.m., in room 2123,

Raybéx_rn House Office Building, Hon. John D. Dingell, chairman,
residing.
P Mr. DingeLL. The subcommittee will come to order.

The Chair apologizes to all present for the inconvenience which has
been imposed upon them by the fact the Chair was detained in a
markup in another committee this morning and had to postpone the
hearings and then the fact that a sequence of votes on the floor has
precluded me from commencing the hearings at the designated time,
as had been my wish. So the apologies of the Chair before he com-
mences the hearings.

The Chair does ﬁive a brief statement which, without objection, will
be inserted in total and I will excerpt therefrom. The Chair observes
that today we begin 2 days of hearings on H.R. 13931 and related bills
concerning the future use and development of electric energy in the
Pacific Northwest. Additional hearings on this legislation may be
scheduled later, very possibly in the affected region.

The Chair begins the consideration of the legislation with no pre-
conceived notions and it is the intention of the Chair and the commit-
tee to try to achieve all possible information relative to the legislation,
also relative to the questions which might be involved therein.

The legislation is significant. It is important to the Pacific North-
west, incﬁlding the public and private utilities, the State and local
governments and, most importantly, the electric consumers of the
region.

want particularly to commend Congressman Meeds and the other
House cosponsors of this bill, as well as Senator Jackson, who has
sponsored an identical bill in the Senate. They have developed a pro-
posal which identifies issues of concern to many diverse groups in the
region and provides possible solutions to them.

This bill represents a good beginning to the ultimate resolution
of these problems and it is one to which our subcommittee will give
careful thought in the coming days. It is a fact of life, however, that
the 95th Congress is rapidly drawing to a close and that the press of
other matters may prevent this legislation from being enacted this

1)
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year, We will do what we can to avoid this situation, because the
evidence before us strongly indicates that Federal legislation in this
area is necessary. -

The Pacific K‘orthwest is a region which is quite unlike any other
in this country. Until recently its power supplies were provided almost
exclusively by low cost hydroelectric generation, much of which had
been constructed and operated by the Federal Government.

The Bonneville Power Administration has occupied a preeminent
role in marketing the federally generated power and it has played an
almost equally important role in assuring that public and private
utilities were able to coordinate their efforts to insure that the power
resources of the region were operated to provide some measure of
efficiency in operation. '

The Bonneville Project Act gives a definite preference to certain
types of power users, and the effects of this preference clause have
provided useful and gainful employment for many lawyers in the
Pacific Northwest for years. The way in which this preference clause
will be impacted by the bill before us is not altogether clear to many,
and this 18 one of several issues which we will be considering in the
next few days. _

‘We are informed that the region faces a serious problem in that fu-
ture projected resources are unlikely to be adequate to meet projected
demand, a situation not like that which exists elsewhere in the coun-
try. BPA can no longer be certain of its ability to sell firm power to
utilities in the region, and direct-service industrial customers have been
notified that their contracts, which are due to expire between 1981 and
1991, cannot be renewed. Utility systems in the region are being forced
to turn to thermally generated power, both coal- and nuclear-fired,
and this in turn threatens considerably higher power rates within a
region which has been accustomed to far lower power costs in the past
and substantial development of resources.

The bill before us addresses this complex set of issues in an imagi-
native way. Perhaps its most critical step is to create what amounts
to a homogenized power pool within the region, thus minimizing
the existing disparity between customers of public and private utilities.

The effect of this pool, under the broad and discretionary powers
of the Bonneville power administrator, is to provide a smoothing of
this disparity and to encourage the construction of additional re-
sources—or of conservation programs, which amounts to the same
thing, at perhaps significantly lesser costs—at the lowest possible costs
to the consumers of the region. We want to consider carefully the need
for this bill and its possible effects.

This bill is of vital concern to the consuiners of the region. As in-
dicated earlier, it raises 8 number of difficult issues, some of which
reach far beyond the borders of the Columbia River Basin in their
implications. These include: Impact on traditional Federal market-
ing priorities, timetables for the implementation of vitally needed
energy conservation programs, as well as the adequacy of those pro-
grams, the standards to be imposed upon the administrator of BPA,
the adequacy of provisions for public participation. the costs of such
a program to the Federal Treasury, the provisions for the acquisition
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of additional generating capacity and the purchase of power, the
impact on the preference clause, antitrust questions, tax issues and
more.

This subcommittee is imEressed by the urgency and difficulty of
these issues. We hope that the witnesses today and at following hear-
ings will help us to understand the precise nature of these issues and
their implications and to eliminate or minimize these concerns so
that the bill can be moved toward enactment as quickly as may reason-
ably be done.

ithout objection the text of H.R. 13931 will be printed at this
point in the record.

[Testimony resumes on p. 23.]

[The text of H.R. 13931 ?ollows ;]
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I hadn’t gone through that. But I think fou are probably right.

Mr. Dingerr. I tend to be very skeptical of closed meetings. And the
consequences to broad public interest, particularly where we afford
them a blank check exemption from the Antitrust Act. A~

The Chair recognizes counsel.

Thank you.

Mr. Aray. Let mo address this question to Mr. Scott or Mr. Short. In
the absence of this legislation wouldn’t your customers be better off if
the investors were indemnified, the obligation satisfied and a public
body took over?

_Mr. Suorr. The customer would be several orders of magnitude
worse off. The shareholders would likely be better off. A procedure has
developed in the Northwest over the past many, many years relating
to public takeover. For example, if the city of Portland desired to
condemn the properties the general rule is it would have to pay five-
and-a-half times annual revenues. All it gets, the city of Portland, is
a distribution system with no power. The city has been advised there
is no firm power available from Bonneville. Therefore it would have
to provide its own power resources and generating facilities and
transmission lines.

If it buys power it would purchase it from thos¢ sources from
which it is available, the same sonrce from which we get it or from
our company. The city of Portland’s consumers’ rates, should they
choose to condemn, would pay the additional price for condemnation.
They would also be faced with a substantial investment in facilities
and a substantial cost to purchase power, clearly in excess of ours.

The ratepayer would suffer. The only person that would benefit
if our entire system were condemned would be the shareholder who
would probably get bailed out at better than what he got it at.

Mr. Atay. Let me try to clear up one point. The Department of
Treasury sees the U.S. Government behind obligations incurred by
Bonneville. They see Federal guarantees being provided.

Congressman Meeds sees these things differently.

Let me ask Mr. Redman whether or not the Treasury is exposed
under this bill and to what extent,

Mr. Repman, Let me say first that T haven’t heard anyone testify
that they would be opposed to your putting in & provision that would
make sure it wasn’t. But I think this bill has to be read in conjunction
with the Transmission Act. The Transmission Act requires that Bon-
neville meet all its obligations out of its revenues. So when a person
buys a bond they are not looking to the Treasury. They are looking to
Bonneville which throungh its rates collects money from its ratepavers.

You can dream up scenarios where for some reason people didn’t
pay, the utilities refused to pay the Bonneville bill or the elasticity of
demand was such that you couldn’t raise enough revenue. In that ex-
tremely remote instance if you don’t make a change here there is a
theoretical potential for somebody nltimately having recourse against
the Treasury. I think that is net realistic,

Mr. Arry. Let me ask Mr, Criswell. what if renewable resources and
conventional resources were considercd at the same time? Would that
satisfy vou?

Mr. CriswerL. It is obviously an improvement. But the electric
boards and managements of consumer-owned utilities in the North-

PO
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west have an obligation to be sure power supply is available to meet
needs in the future. We are aware of the leadtime necessary to get
conventional facilities on line. . . .

We support very si;ronglfl the intent of this bill to give priority to
concervation. We agree with comments that have been made by other
members of the panel that conservation is the quickest, cheapest, most
environmentally acceptable way to gain some running room, which is
really all it will provide because the region is growing very rapidly.

We think that the procedure has to allow ﬁex_ibility of developing &
program which would give every possible consideration to how much
you can gain with conservation, and to give consideration to what
be feasible through renewable resources. My written testimony alludes
to the fact that these are unproven in munf;:ases—-options that you are
going to have to explore, and you cannot. be sure where they are going
to lead you. .

I think for those reasons you have to proceed concurrently, in some
cases if your load projections dictate that you do so, with conventional
resources,

Mr. Atuy. Could you go one step further and put conservation on
the demand side, treating it as part of the planning process?

Mr. CrisweLL. I am not sure what you mean. ‘

Mr. ATy, As a resource to be acquired under the bill if treated as a
demand reduction strategy in that initial step.

Mr. CrisweLL. My concept is it will be treated that way.

Mr. AtHy. I see it a little differently.

One last question is to Doug Scott. You say you favor an open and
straightforward process with careful procedural guarantees for public
access to decisions from the outset and full direct public accountability.
Do you have some specific suggestions?

Mr. Scorr. Yes; we are working on the full design of amendments
to accomplish this purpose. We are consulting widely in the region
on those concepts.

But basically what it comes down to is this: This bill proposes a
structural participation irocess. That is, you set up some councils and

5 .you get some people in them and they tell Bonneville. We have tried
that inbtlllle region. It has been very ineffective in broadly representing
the public.

Second, a setup with two tiers of appointment means that everything
is a great distance figuratively and literally from the consumers. In
terms of involvement we are looking for a procedure with public
involvement that contains the kinds of guarantees that are typical
in ratemaking proceedings, where people may be heard, may cross-
examine, where groups of citizens in the region may get involved
Erocedurally and have access to Bonneville and Bonneville in turn

as to have some accountability in responding.

_If you look at tie experience conservation groups have had, plan-
- . ning with the Fish and Wildlife Service and the Bureau of Land Man-—_
agement, the timber management plans for national forests in the
region, these are all done through procedural processes. We would go

the full route in BPA rulemaking. :

Mr, Atry. If those procedures were implemented would that allay
your fears about BPA rushing to thermal acquisitions?

Mr. Scort. Substantially.
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Mr. Arniv. I have no further questions.

Mr. Dingert. I think this question should be directed to Mr, Short.
My Short, tell me, as power supplies tighten. the percentage of power
that is supplied by hydro sources declines relative to the total supply
of electricity in the area, what will be the function then of hydro?
Might it become increasingly a peaking resource as opposed to a steady
flow resource?

Mr. Suorrt. In the very long term probably, ves. )

Mr. Dingerr. What woulg be the consequences of this on fish and
wildlife, faced with great fluctuations in stream flow?

Mr. SHorT. Mr. Chairman, with all due respect, the Fish and Wild-
life people and the individual groups such as the Sierra Club, State
Fish and Wildlife people and Federal Fish and Wildlife people. have
maintained a significant control of the operation of the river to the
substantial detriment of the power operations. That occurred last vear.
It occurred again this year.

Mr. DingELL. As regard the salmon resource ?

Mr. SHorr. In this particular case the river was very low. They were
afraid the salmon would not escape and the mid-Columbia projects and
some of the Federal projects were required to spill. to waste energy,
to get the fish over the dam and down the river. This was the fainons
“fish flush” of 1977. I personally would have no concern—and I am a
fisherman—that the fish resource was going to be damaged hy the
operation of the river.

Mr. DingeLL. Perhaps you can then tell me how it was that the order
was given for this spilling last year, and what was the statutory basis
therefore?

Mr. Suorr. T can only recall what came to me, sir. T don’t remember
any statutory basis. I do know that the Fish and Wildlife people re-
quested that the water be spilled in order to accommodate downstream
migrants. Tt was feared they would not go over the spillway and die.

Mpr. DixceLL. Or maybe go throngh the turbines.

Mr. Sunort. Or maybe go through the turbines.

Mr. DingeLr. Which is not the healthiest experience.

T am told it turns gills inside out. _

Mr. Sxort. To be utterly candid with von. the Columbia public
utility districts from which we buy significant amounts of power
were requested to make this release. They were reluctant to do so.

Mr. DinGELL. As a matter of fact they refused.

Mr. Suort. They didn’t quite refuse.

Mr. DingELL. Not quite,

Mr. Srort. They didn’t want to do it.

Mr. Dixgerr. T am told it was the personal action by the Bonne-
ville Power Administrator that they would. Isn't that right?

Mr. Stiort. There was a telephone call from the Governor, He said.
“You go ahead and tell them to do it. It is your power they are going
to waste.” So he did. '

Mr. DixcerL. Let me ask you another question. Ts there a specific
statutory authority directing Bonneville people to consider fish and
wildlife values in connection with stream flow and other matters?.

A ;\tfr. Smrta. They are subject to the Fish and Wildlife Coordination
ct.

(



283

Mr. Dixcere. They are. But that is insofar as construction and not
insofar as operation. . L .

Mr. Syrrin It is 2 planning act. I think it is broader than just
construction.

Mr. Dixgern. T would hope so. .

Myr. Syrra. I think the administration was of the OH)lmon that they
were leaning on that act to find some authority. I would have to check
that.

Mr. Dinorrn. Is there anywhere in the Bonneville power statute
a provision which would afford the Administrator authority to con-
si(\or fish and wildlife values or mandate him to consider fish and
wildlife values? .

M. Sarri. There is nothing that would prevent him from so con-
sidering.

Mr. Diverrr. You will agree that is different however from af-
firmatively demanding it. -

Mr. Sy, I agree. I don't believe there is anything that can be
read as mandating it. One point I would make, Mr. Chairman, and
that is that Bonneville, remember, does not. operate projects. Projects
are owned and operated by the Corps of Engineers and the Bureau
of Reclamation and they do act under various authorization acts
which in general mandate a multipurpose operation. So that in most
of the projects on the rviver I think you would find that the people
who are actually operating them are under a duty to operate them
for wildlife purposes.

My, DingeLL. Mr. Scott, do you have a comment ?

Mr. Scorr. T guess the comment T would like to make is that to
the degree there i1s any control by the back door and third hand and
the threat is not going to be sufficient that “vou shall spill” or “you
shall not spill.” we are going to run out of time and an already
beleaguered resonrce is going to he devastated.

There is no requirement in any Bonneville statute for any affirma-
tive role on the part of the Administrator having anything to do with
the fish resonrce in the river other than the general impact of NEPA.
The word “conservation” does not appear in the Bonneville statutes.

We helieve that the important thing is to get all of these people
together in a council in which fishery and wildlife agencies have
enough voice to deal directly with the Administrator at Bonneville
and the Secretary of the Army and other agencies in coming to some
conclusions. We are preparing and will propose an amendment. to
that effect.

My, Diverrrn. How does this serve any purpose when there is no
statutorv mandate that fish and wildlife stock be considered ?

Mr. Scorr. The amendment that we would propose would include
that. The peaking impacts on the river are foreordained. So it is
exsential,

. Mr. DixgrLr. Gentlemen and ladies, we thank yon all for your as-
sistance to us. We appreciate your diligence and patience. I am sorry
al)m;t the inconvenience occasioned by the delay. Thank you ail very
much.

_ Our next witness is Mr. Francis J. Tvancie. commissioner. public
utilities. PPortland.

Mr. Tvancie.
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